Friends of Qurna Discovery

Minutes of AGM, 5th December 2009

held at Yas, a Persian restaurant at 7 Hammersmith Road, Kensington
Present:  Yvonne Neville-Rolfe (Chair)  Robert Hay (Treasurer) Caroline Simpson (Secretary), Cecilia Duggan (Cttee member), Maureen el Hadi, Jasper Scovil and Judy Penhaligon.
Apologies:

Michelle Brown, Geoffrey Roper, Cath and John Rutherford, Aiden Dodson, Tim and Lila Mitchell, Pat Mortimer, Lewis Said, Anthea Davies, Mary Magalli, Peta Ree, Deborah Manley, Helen Lowell

1.
Minutes of the 2008 AGM


Agreed

2.
Chairman’s report


Yvonne gave a verbal report outlining the work and difficulties of the past year.


Adopted


3.
Treasurer’s report and presentation of Annual Accounts – Page 8 below

Robert said that we remain dependent on bringing in donations and now that the situation in Qurna was more settled we must focus hard on that.


ASTENE thanked for their support (cheque awaited).  Noted that ASTENE are not willing to give a grant towards wages.

The accounts were Adopted.

4.
Secretary’s report


see Appendix 1 below.


Adopted.

5.
Presentation on Qurna and Qurna Discovery Today by Caroline who had recently returned from Qurna.  We all went downstairs and had a talk with recent and historic slides.

For the work that is still needed on site see the Secretary’s Report below.. 

6.         How can we raise the money needed for running costs?  


Discussion paper see appendix 2 below.

Discussion of strategy for fundraising in the year ahead.  In addition to the ideas from last year in the paper, points raised:  

*    Caroline explained Ibni Baladik organisation and the idea of working with it was welcomed.  Would appeal to those interested in contributing to the development of indigenous communities and not just their history.  Some Travel companies are interested in community development and sustainability, ie Explore and Exodus. 

Agreed to formulate a joint way of working - Cecilia will help draft stuff.

*  Could develop amongst Friends and friends a more rounded interest in the village and its moved population – could visit the workshops when over there and be involved and see the future, could go there and buy locally made crafts etc with no hassle

*  Approach members of the Friends and ask what they can do to help.  Ie Aidan takes trips to Egypt. Could Cath and John approach their pals in Manchester?  Can Friends give a talk or presentation and charge entrance?  Joanne Fletcher of Worthing knows about head lice in wigs (!?).   ?? probably Caroline to write to people…

*  Look at the Amarna Project website and approach Barry Kemp for advice.

*  outreach – where are other, new Friends?

*   Need publicity – how do we let people know it exists?  Try for local TV – Judy to tickle at it.  Some TV company to cover the setting up of the Daramalli House?   Ask Anthony Sattin - Caroline  

*  possible events:  Do we know any Egyptian musicians for a jolly evening of M.E. music?  Need a venue.    Friend to run a dinner party – people to pay and the money goes to FQD.   Maureen will write down some ideas.  Judy will try to organise a fund-raiser in Sussex.  

*  Ask Dr Hawass for a few signed free copies of a book for a Raffle - Caroline
*  Jasper willing to have a Bluebell Walk in aid of the FQD when the bluebells are out in his woods.

*  Agreed that Caroline should press ahead with Oral History idea.

7.
Election of Committee, Secretary and Treasurer


The existing committee and officers were re-elected, and Judy Penhaligon was welcomed as a member of the committee.

8.
Any Other Business.


The website needs updating and Robert is going to approach his friend.


Membership of Friends – Caroline to mail Members with AGM minutes etc and say that the annual membership fee is due if they have not already paid (as many have)


Newsletter:  new issue needed soon please.
Appendix 1.

Secretary’s report to AGM, December 2009

As you will have been aware it has been another roller-coaster year for Qurna Discovery.  At our last AGM on September 11th 2008 it appeared that all was sorted and we were in calmer waters, but no.  Two days later Dr Hawass wrote to say that the Governor of Luxor had ordered Dr Ghazala, the Art Professor, to vacate the Daramalli House.  But then the very next day he sent me another letter to say that the Minister had said that we could not have the Daramalli House after all!

Naturally I then started a major letter writing and lobbying campaign involving our supporters all over the world writing to the Minister.  This was effective and in early November we received another letter telling us that Dr Ghazala had been asked by the Minister to vacate the Daramalli House which could be used by Qurna Discovery as agreed in February 2007.  That was excellent news.  

I had written to ask the help of the Ambassador, who kindly visited the project in early November, but what he reported was depressing.  He said that though the exhibitions had been put in the Zawyeh again, it was in a bad state and also sent me photos to prove his points.  It was clear all was not well after all the struggle.

In early December I went to Qurna for one week only.  I remounted the exhibitions properly and cleared the place up a bit generally so that it looked good to welcome visitors.  It was clear that the demolitions in Qurna and cultural dislocation and destruction of the past year or two had taken their toll on everyone there.  Moral was very low and understandably so.  It was obvious that a new management regime had to be set up, especially now that the QD properties were becoming isolated on the hillside.

I held a large meeting with the extended family of the Daramallis at which we discussed the whole QD project and its future.  It was clear from what they said that the wider community of people who lived and had lived on the hillside were keen for QD to be there to show people the history of the Qurnawi, and that the family would do all they could to support Gabr the Guardian and the exhibitions.  Following this meeting we devised a simple management system which we hoped would work, but it inevitably involved further costs as you will have seen from the financial estimates circulated.  When I left morale was higher, the Zawyeh looked good although we had still not got access to the Daramalli House and the artists’ stuff was still in there.

In March the West Bank got a new Senior Antiquities Inspector so Abdu and Elina had to introduce themselves and the project and I spoke to Mustafa el Waziri on the phone a number of times.  

On March 25th Yanni’s House that was the most northern of the four properties we hoped would remain was demolished by the Government bulldozers.  This was a sad day for Qurna history.  And on April 4th the bulldozers returned unannounced and demolished the wonderful mud structures outside the bab el-hagar.  Our team there had put up a valiant struggle and tried to stop both these demolitions, but were not successful.

Many emails and texts and phone calls between London and Luxor, Qurna and Cairo finally paid off and in mid April Dr Ghazala finally removed his stuff from the Daramalli House itself – although putting the last of it in the large room outside.  However, we gathered that the SCA staff in Qurna wished to have something in writing from Dr Hawass before we were allowed to do anything in the House.  Dr Hawass spoke personally to them in mid-May.  We do not have keys to the buildings, the Guardian collects the keys daily from the SCA gaffir close by.  

We had to repaint the Zawyeh following the artists’ retreat, and also repainted the Daramalli House at the request of the SCA as they felt the colour was too bright.  We had nice new signs made and painted, but these too are considered too bright and we have to do these again in some agreed colour.  The team have also had to clear some of the debris around the properties but it is still in the middle of what looks like and is a demolition site.  At present there is no electricity, as this was cut off to all the domestic properties on the hillside a year ago, but we hope it can be connected to a near supply when the Daramalli House is done.

By the time things were resolved in late May the momentum had again been lost and then there was the summer heat and Abdu had other (and paid) work to do.  The work to install exhibits in the Daramalli House will start in mid December – after the excavations that Abdu is employed on have finished.  The furniture and implements have to be collected there and photos and pictures printed here.  We hope that things promised are still available after the two and a half year delay.   The SCA wish us to remove a small second storey structure on the back of the Zawyeh, and remove further debris around.  We hope that the House will be open for visitors in early spring – then we will have to employ a second Guardian.  We will have to decide if we wish to clear away the broken mud structures and what, if anything, we do about the bab el-hagar itself which still has its internal mud structures etc.

I spent 10 days in Qurna in November during which I made necessary repairs to one of the panoramas that catches the wind in its new position, and did various other small maintenance tasks that were needed.  It looks good, but owing to visitors’ feet the main Zawyeh building needs a new floor.  Our original Visitors’ Book had ‘got lost’ in the eviction of 2007, but luckily I had photocopied it over the years and this time I took back a facsimile I had put together to be kept on the desk.  It is a tiny but important record of the last 9 years and shows how much appreciated Qurna was and the exhibitions were and are.  I have put money in the bank to pay the Guardian/s for 2010 and in the safe for management and other running costs.  I had useful discussions with Mustafa el-Waziri and with our local Senior Inspector, Fathi.  The artists’ stuff is in still in the one room and what is needed is a letter from Dr Ghazala for the things to be taken else where.  Somehow we must get this done as it is a cause for unhappiness there and the room is required by Qurna Discovery now.

In the UK it has been mainly letter-writing and emailing both to sort things there and to try to raise the money for it all.  Two sets of letters have been sent to various Egyptologists with no luck at all.  However, it was not possible to approach any sponsors or donors until we were really certain what was happening there on the ground and until I had met with Dr el-Waziri and been over this year.  We are now in a new phase and must concentrate on fund-raising – in addition to work for the House displays.  

The Association for the Study of Travel in Egypt and the Near East (ASTENE) had agreed £5,000 for a survey of the Yanni House, and when that was demolished we sent a proposal in July to the ASTENE AGM requesting a grant of £5,000 for the running costs of QD for the three remaining years of our commitment.  The proposal was discussed by the new committee and we heard in August that they will grant us £1,000 this year for non-wage elements of the project.  We may have a problem here, generally and not just with ASTENE, because the major element by far of the costs of keeping QD open is wages for the Guardians, so we must be careful how we write our applications for support if wages are not considered a legitimate running cost.

A newsletter is much over-due, but I felt it was best to see what the situation really is on the ground before doing another issue.  I hope to get that out in January.  We also need to update the website, and I greatly hope that a volunteer can be found to help with the technical side of this which I cannot do.  I look forward to a less traumatic and more productive year ahead.

As always QD is dependent on the hard work and good will of Abdu Daramalli and his team and family.  Our thanks go to them - it is their project now, and we are here to help them in whatever ways we can.  We are also most grateful for the support of His Excellency, Dr Zahi Hawass, to Dr Mansour, and to Dr Mustafa el-Waziri and all the SCA Inspectors in Qurna.  I must also thank all the Friends and supporters of Qurna Discovery for their encouragement in the past year and for the letters and emails and phone calls which have enabled the project to continue.  Thank you also to my fellow committee members who made ‘keeping going’ possible.  The two buildings do indeed look odd there alone on the hillside, but they are so important now.  They display for all to see, the history of a unique culture that has been almost utterly destroyed and which has played such an intrinsic role over the last few hundred years on this World Heritage Site.    

Caroline Simpson

December 4th 2009

Appendix 2

Preliminary ideas for fund-raising.

Background:

In 2000 The Imaginative Traveller, a smallish independent travel company, agreed to sponsor the Hay Panoramas Appeal.  Their sponsorship ended at end of 2007.  This was always in addition to small amounts from other donors and the initial Hay Appeal.

The Buildings are the property of the Ministry of Culture, Supreme Council of Antiquities.

What period of time are we looking at?

In 2007 we agreed to appeal for the money to cover 5 years.  This would be 2008-2012 inclusive.  We have done 2008 and 2009.  We have almost enough money for 2010.  We have no promised money for 2011 or 2012.

Long term……
Now that the situation in Qurna has calmed down and there should be no more demolitions etc etc, the long term future of the exhibitions and the buildings should be considered at some time not too distant. 

It might possibly be that the SCA would take over the employment of the Guardians – this is something to be discussed when the Daramalli House is Open and running.

Perhaps the Qurnawi involved could take over the whole project and obtain funding or find a way to have an income from it.

Income in Egypt:

At present, and probably on-going, we cannot charge for entrance.  

We cannot sell postcards or prints etc or have any sales.  This we can try to negotiate when D House is open.

We cannot have a Donations Box there.  This we can try to negotiate when D House is open.

Needs for money:
Wages for Guardians – guardians are essential for both properties when open.  This is by far the major part of our running costs.

Other running costs there, phone, electricity, management, sick cover etc

Creation, conservation and installation of remaining planned exhibits and displays.

Arabic translation of any new texts for displays.

Any new exhibitions, displays or interpretive material. 

On-going maintenance and repair

Advertising – signs on buildings, posters, fliers et al 

Any work that is agreed on the remaining bab el-hagar

A new menama outside.

Ideas in no particular order.

We may be more successful if this is seen as a Qurnawi Project of people preserving their own heritage and not a British one.  Abdu is currently setting up a formal Egyptian NGO for the training and support of young Qurnawi – this has a Board of 20 Qurnawi originally from the hillside. It is called ‘Ibni baladek’ – people of the country.  Its Terms of Reference are widely written and this organisation could be used as the umbrella organisation for applications etc.  Many of its Board members are people we have worked with in the past.  For the training school and workshops in As-Siyul see Balady Handicraft Qurna,  http://www.baladyhandicraft.com  

Independent travel companies – there are many small ones that take select groups to Egypt.  We could offer them something special, in return for their support of a local cultural history project.  Need to go and see them and chat up the relevant person.

UK Egyptological societies – offer an illustrated talk etc

ASTENE granted FQD £1,000 for non wage-related work in 2010.  They have indicated that they will consider further grant aid but not for wages.

Appeal to Egyptologists etc who work there – have tried and failed (except for Kent and Susan Weeks).  Perhaps get one who does support us to write to the others??  How to prick their consciences?

Approach the Ambassador again and ask his advice

British Council

UNESCO

ICOMOS

Cultural centres in Cairo

Aga Khan Foundation 

Ford Foundation

US AID

Ishmaeli Foundation

Previous ideas from Geoffrey Roper:

In case of future political problems, it might be a good idea to try to find at least some of the money in Egypt itself. Some corporations, donors, etc. that have recently financed archaeological and related activities include 

Arab Contractors (Osman) - http://www.arabcont.com/english/contact/contact_egypt.aspx

 Orascom - http://www.orascomci.com/index.php?id=engonsisawiris

and the A. Alexandrian Group of Companies 

There are also banks such as HSBC with subsidiaries in Egypt -

http://www.egypt.hsbc.com

You might also try the British University in Egypt - http://www.bue.edu.eg

?? Friends, Good Friends, Super Friends, Star Friends ?????

At present as written a Friend pays £5 as a single one off payment, many also give a donation. Some give a donation and don’t wish to be a Member of the Friends.  

Could have some new categories of Friends who pay a sum per year, say £100, 50 and 10.  If we had 5@100  + 10 @50  +  30@10  could have annual income of £1,300 which is well on the way to what we need p.a.

Fund-raising events

Perhaps organizations or ‘famous’ people could run a fund-raising evening/event?  They could invite their friends and colleagues and charge extra in support of QD?

Perhaps a known Egyptologist could give a fun lecture?  

An Egyptian evening with music and food?  

Use the buildings as venues for occasional events where people have to pay/ a company has to pay.

Would have to be negotiated and agreed by SCA.

QD and Oral History Project

There should have been an oral history collection project before people left the hillside.  It was not done, maybe it was politically too hot an issue.  But that no longer applies.  Caroline wrote the outlines and more for such a project some years ago. 

Link the use and existence of the buildings with an Oral History Research project.

Get a research grant from somewhere to cover a ?PhD student from here, working with a person (preferably a woman) there.

Use the D Hs as a project base on the hillside, and an educational resource for local students and schools.

Perhaps the second Guardian could have a paid role in this somehow?

Approach the Royal Geographical Society, Royal Anthropological Institute, Society of Antiquaries, and talk to them.  Go and talk to someone at SOAS.  Prof Colin Bundy ex SOAS and now Principal of Green Templeton College, Oxford.  LSE – Oral History.  Also the American Anthropological Association.  

Maybe there is an existing graduate looking for such a project.

Caroline Simpson

December 4th 2009
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	Statement of Receipts and Expenses from 21 August 2008 to 30 November 2009 (in £)

	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENSES
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Restoration/Exhibition Display (Egypt)
	588
	
	
	

	Admin & Wages (Egypt)
	1143
	
	
	

	Admin and display preparation (UK)
	163
	
	
	

	Repayment of private loans
	696
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Total Expenses
	
	2590
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	RECEIPTS
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Membership Fees
	45
	
	
	

	Donations
	1467
	
	
	

	Private loans
	1625
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Total Receipts
	
	3137
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Surplus
	
	547
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Statement of assets and liabilities (in £) at 30 November 2009
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	ASSETS
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Cash in Co-op account (UK)
	545
	
	
	

	Cash in Egypt (Credit Agricole accounts)
	1944
	
	
	

	Cash in Egypt (in safe)
	779
	
	
	

	Money owed by ASTENE
	1000
	
	
	

	
	
	4268
	
	

	LIABILITIES
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Private Loans (Interest free)
	4528
	
	
	

	
	
	4528
	
	

	
	
	
	
	


